GENDER STEREOTYPING: HINA RABBANI KHAR—THE FIRST PAKISTANI WOMAN FOREIGN MINISTER'S FRAMED MEDIA PORTRAYALS

Rooh Ul Amin*¹
Aneela Gill ²
Muhammad Faroog Alam ³

Abstract: Using 60 articles, news reports, and captioned images containing coverage of the first 15 to 16 months of her office, this study extensively explores the media portrayals of Hina Rabbani Khar—the first woman foreign minister of Pakistan. Critical discourse analysis is used to interpret the data from the social perspective of language use whereas framing helped in highlighting the ways in which the media construct, uphold, and legitimize inequitable portrayals of women politicians. Qualitative content analysis serves as the tool for gauging the potential impact of the news content on the audience. Content analysis of the dataset demonstrates that Khar'sposition as a female politician is framed and stereotyped to a greater extent compared to her accomplishments as foreign minister. Khar has been in the news more for her appearance and style and less for what she has been doing as the foreign minister. Furthermore, in contrast to the national media which concentrated more on agenda and policy issues, the international media indulged more in framing that shows no judicious representation of women politicians compared to men in politics. The salience of the media frames is thus, a conscious selection of a particular (gendered) aspect of the female politicians' political career that best suits the causal interpretation of media's own point of view and instantaneously turns the audience's attention away from policy issues. The Analysis also reinforces the fact that there is a strong interrelationship of the media frames and the audience's schemata. While upholding the already deep-rooted gender stereotypes, the media keeps selling their news in consonance with the way that suits their approach to influence the audience, and hence, preserve gender polarities. The media's approach therefore, needs to change for acknowledging rising woman politicians' position equal to men in politics and thus, work for confirming equitable media portrayals.

Keywords: Gender Stereotyping; Media's Language; Gendered Politics, Mediated Gender, Gendered Portrayals

¹ Corresponding Author is Professor in Department of English & Dean Faculty of Humanities & Social Sciences at University of Sialkot, E.Mail:roohkhattak@gmail.com

² Author is Assistant Professor in Faculty of English Studies at National University of Modern Languages (NUML), Islamabad

³ Author is Lecturer in Department of English Language & Literature at Gomal University, Dera Ismail Khan

Introduction

Realization of the need for gender equality to ensure social stability is one of the essential the aspects of contemporary cultural consciousness that academicians and researchers highlight (Leavy, 2019; Van der Pas & Aaldering, 2020). This significant social development has prompted many moves for ensuring equal rights for both women and men in all contexts ranging from the private affair to the public and professional contexts (Haraldsson & Wängnerud, 2019). The history of recent past is marked by the shifts that indicate retrieval of the patriarchal system, albeit partial, across the world (Miller & Peake, 2013). Nonetheless, these shifts could not shatter the "glass ceiling" (Ryan & Haslam, 2005) because women's entrance to politics is treated as intrusion into maledominated political domain (Campus, 2013; Dolan, 2014; Hayes & Lawless, 2016; Trimble, 2014). Gender biases and gendered identities continue to exist in various forms and the hegemonic patriarchy maintains its patriarchal institutions such as corporate business, family conventions, and professional competence through stereotyping women in power (Van der Pas & Aaldering, 2020).

A few studies (e.g., Malik & Kiani, 2012; Zia, 2007) suggest prevalence of the gender insensitivity towards women in the Pakistani society, as they have not been given equal representation in the positions of authority; rather they have been confined to the spheres of art, fashion and women institutions. In this regard, Zia (2007) observes that women either have under-representation or get very little coverage with reference to the matters associated with women due to the reason that

they do not occupy leading positions required for participation in decision-making. Malik & Kiani (2012) locate the issue of gender sensitivity in the discourses about the role of media and argue that TV channels in Pakistani could not play their role in discouraging gender stereotypes. The media priorities and filters, they maintain, still have a robust impact on the issues related to gender and commercialism of the news continues to contribute to gender polarities (Leavy, 2019). However, visible signs of shift are there that indicate the increased women involvement in various kinds of professional arenas and job market, and strengthening their position in the intellectual domain in Pakistan. exploration of the media coverage of the women politicians' is still scarce.

This study centers on representation of women from the Pakistani political sphere on media. Focusing on the waythe media portray Hina Rabbani Khar— the first ever female Pakistani Federal Minister for Foreign Affairs, the study engages with the socially significant issue. research Pakistani on politicians' media portrayals is scarce, this study will contribute to filling this wide gap in literature. Keeping in view the cultural dissonance and patriarchal political patterns is not only in Pakistan but across the globe, this study investigates the acceptability of women in politics in the sociopolitical context of Pakistan in particular, and across theglobe at large. Having the purpose of enabling researchers of language, gender. communication and leadership, this study adds to bringing the media framing to the surface through critical discourse analysis so that the

space in leading positions for women leaders could be the due place.

For this purpose, we survey the degree to which women politicians' representation is gendered, stereotyped, and at times trivialized in both the national and international media that expands over the global audience. While bringing women politicians' gendered (both explicit and implicit) gendered portrayals, we do not merely accumulate scholarly work that tends either to undermine of celebrate female politicians' capabilities. Rather, we argue that the media portrayals (often gendered) have the potential of reducing the position of women in power to never equal to their male contenders. While endeavoring explicate the interrelationship of the media portrayal challenging women acknowledged as politicians (if true), its effects (micro and macro), this study addresses: i) Whether Khar's media portrayals as foreign minister are framed and grounded in gender polarities and diminish her accomplishments? ii) Do the media (national and international) prefer female politicians' gender portrayals to policy matters and political agenda and sustain the deeply-rooted gender stereotypes?

The Media: Gendered Portrayals

based Gender is phenomenon conventional characteristics of cultural consciousness that work in generalizing expectations from and about others, imposes ascribed identities, and sustain stereotypes (Baxter, 2018). Though women have started showing progress in the leading careers, the stereotypical role-images such as the time spent on hairdressing, style, appearance, wife, mother, and grandmother, etc. stand unchanged (Baxter, 2018; O'Neill, Savigny & Cann, 2016). These roles are still deeply

sociopolitical traditions entrenched the male-dominance because (Dunaway, Lawrence, Rose & Weber, 2013) is pervasive even during the present world. Ibroscheva (2008) explains preference of the media for women politicians' appearances over their contribution and its tilt for constructing a definite distinction between 'soft news' depicting feminine gender as fragile and 'hard news' depicting masculine gender as stronger that further reinforce both masculine and feminine stereotypes in social settings. Besides, same kind of imbalance and maltreatment in both private and public life still exists, by and large, through the world (Tannen, 2012; Wodak, 1997; Rojo & Esteban, 2007). Cultural representation(s) of prejudiced gender system (Harp, 2019) is best understood through the way the media portray politicians as the products (cultural) of any given social setting at any given time that resonate with the themes and priorities that the society and the era enact and sustains.

A few studies on the media's coverage explain the representational bias that weakens the credibility of women as skilled, thoughtful, and qualified (e.g., Leavy, 2019; Miller & Peake, 2013; Norris, 1997, 2004; Ross, 2004). Norris(2004) deliberate son the agendathat is used for misrepresenting women through ascribing titles such as 'newcomers' and advocate that they are do not possess the potential occupy higher official positions. Women politicians are portrayed essentially and typically as women (housewives and mothers) having an accepted behavior (Jones, 2016) and as politicians on secondary levels (Miller & Peake, 2013; Ross, 2004; Sensales & Areni, 2017), and a better behavior is

expected from female politicians compared to male politicians (Vos, 2013). With the exception of few (e.g., Joshi, Hailu& Reising, 2020), previous scholarly exploration on women politicians criticizes the media (framed) portrayals and considers them as one of the sturdiest impediments in the path of gender equality (Haraldsson & Wängnerud, 2019; Ross, 2004; Wright & Holland, 2014) for they prefer focusing women politicians' style and appearance to substance (Sisco & Lucas, 2015).

Media portrayals matter (Hoops, 2020) for women in power are 'discursively constructed' (Baxter, 2018) in the news no matter how barely noticeable it is, but subtle innuendo of gender stereotyping emits messages to the audience through mediated frames that women do not have the potential to be acknowledged as leaders. Despite remarkable progress of women in diverse spheres of professional avenues, the media still continues to represent women politicians in gendered, essentialized and/or stereotyped. This trend in the media portrayals potentially damage politicians' position in the male-dominated political realm either through overtly critical but gendered comments or through more oblique, subtle, and hidden ways (Baxter, 2018). Research on women's inclusion in different professional walks of life (e.g., Adams 2016; Bengoechea, 2011; Brescoll 2016; Hayes & Lawless, 2016; Hoyt & Murphy 2016; Leavy, 2019) argue that having a considerable number in holding leading positions women in power still encounter challenges in achieving acknowledgement as equally competent as their male contenders. The predominant stance in the previous research is that varying forms of frames and stereotyping in the media make leading political positions as an and rocentric norm and ascension of women to such position is an exception.

Precisely, the media's influential role in shaping the public opinion and its tendency bias towards women (particularly women are two significant politicians) factors strengthening the gender polarities. We do not offer this as a mere claim, rather conclusions of the aforementioned previous studies on the issue of representation of women in power evince that regardless of gender a gap between theory and practice of the concept of equal treatment still exists. A thorough review of previous literature on women in power and scarcity of research on women politicians in Pakistan provides the niche for exploring the woman politician such as Hina Rabbani Khar's (the first woman Pakistani foreign minister) media portrayals in a country where gender roles have constantly been shifting. addition, the representational style of portraying woman's aptitude to hold leading positions is still in need of revision for encompassing leadership qualities of women and coming out of the sturdy circle of cultural assumptions based gendered stereotypes.

Data and Methodology

Grounded in critical discourse analysis (Fairclough & Wodak, 1997; Van Dijk, 2003) and complemented with framing (Chong & Druckman, 2007; D'Angelo & Kuypers, 2010; Goffman, 1974) as a conceptual rationale, this study is based on qualitative content analysis of Hina Rabbani Khar— the woman foreign minister of Pakistan. Critical discourse analysis helped in critical description and interpretation of the data whereas framing helped in highlighting the ways in which the

media construct, uphold, and legitimize inequitable portrayals of women politicians. The reason for opting framing as the complementary conceptual rationale for this study is that it is central to the problem of news reporting where relevant issues are ignored while reporting women politicians (McIntosh, 2013). Qualitative content analysis served as the tool for gauging the potential impact of the news content on the audience (Toor & Saleem, 2020).

The dataset comprises 60 articles, news reports, captioned photographs, and editor's opinions portraying Hina Rabbani Khar published in diverse national and international magazines, newspapers, and the news aired on national, regional, and international channels. As this study aims at exploring Khar's trendy media portravals, the data sources selection is not confined to the local media sources only. Instead, the dataset encompasses both private and public TV channels based in Pakistan or Bangladesh, and or India and popular newspapers from Pakistan, Bangladesh, the United States, India, Australia, Malaysia, and the United Kingdom. The dataset extends over the period between Khar's elevation to position of foreign minister on the 19th of July 2011 to the 15th of November 2012incorporating three central phases that have a noteworthy scope in her position as the foreign minister. First, Khar's elevation as the first and the youngest woman Foreign Minister that causes boom in the media, second, her maiden visit to India covered in lead pages of the media, and last, the publishing of stories about her alleged love affair with Bilawal Bhutto Zardari. The study takes into account two broader categories of portrayals, which are: (i) gendered portrayals (age, physical appearance, fashion icon, marital status, and love affair scandal), and (ii) political agenda and policy issues. The rationale for including approximately all the accessible sources (represented via numbers in square brackets) is to gain a comprehensive insight into Khar's overall media portrayals. Moreover, qualitative content analysis is significantly effective in unmasking the underlying themes in mass media discourses and portrayals embedded in cultural representation, which usually shapes gender system and gender ideologies.

Analysis and Discussion

With a desire of depicting a positive image of Pakistan, Asif Ali Zardari, the then President of Pakistan appointed Hina Rabbani Khar as federal foreign minister on the 19th of July2011. Nonetheless, exploration (content analysis) of Khar's media portrayals show how social, cultural, individual (social status, gender, and so on) variables play the essential role in establishing women office-bearers character, officials' adequacy and appropriateness. Thus, the spotlight of this study is how Khar's sexual orientation, personal relationships, and actual appearance are inseparable from her reasonableness and abilities for the position of foreign minister. The recurring themes that emerged from data are, i) ascension to power: gender and suitability, ii) savvy and striking appearance matters!, and iii) precedence: media frames and policy issues.

Ascension to Power: Gender and Suitability Asif Ali Zardari, the then President of Pakistan pronounced Khar's appointment as an accolade for her capacities and the Pakistani government's obligation to give women their due importance and a justifiable place in the mainstream of public affairs (AFP, 2011; Crilly, 2011). While bunching around her experience, appropriateness for the political position as foreign minister, and sexual orientation, the media however, portrayed Khar's ascension to such a higher position meant only on the merit (Crilly, 2011) for few. Dawn, a widely read newspaper in Pakistan pronounced her as the unmistakable most youthful and first lady unfamiliar clergyman holding a position normally held by men. For Dawn, Khar's elevation to the distinctive political position as the first and the youngest woman foreign minister of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan was a big leap towards tolerance after the renowned Benazir Bhutto who was elected as the prime minister twice (Buncombe, 2011). While citing Nawa-e-Waqt, Pakistan, the Message, London based newspaper pronounced Khar as an incredible resource for Pakistan because expecting women head of government, state, and ministries in Islamic countries (Crilly, 2011). Few male editors, columnist, and journalists welcomed Khar's rise to the rank of foreign minister and implying to her sexual orientation as the representation of Pakistan as a country believing in gender equity.

While citing Rasul Bakhsh Rais, a renowned Pakistani political columnist, the Independent, a London-based newspaper passed on a message that females do not accomplish well on the social and political ladder in Pakistan. Nevertheless, women graduated from the West and having well-off family background such as Khar have the potential to gain higher political position. For Rasul Bakhsh Rais, Khar possesses "the political clout of her family name and the rich, feudal, patriarchal aura that comes with it" (Crilly, 2011). Subsequently,

Khar's feudal political benefaction precedes her Western schooling and experience as a politician that offered her opportunity to be raised to a higher political position. This might also be true about male politicians however; such depictions are not featured in the media with regards to men.

Likewise, The Times of India expressed apprehensions that her career as the foreign minister would have a dramatic end on the grounds that she is youthful and inexperienced for such a higher political position(Khan, 2011). Reuters took the stance, "Khar's position as the foreign minister will not be an easy ride...in a culture that "reveres the old" and a society that favours men will...really test her maturity" (Aziz, 2011). In the same vein, Express News in Washington, DC remarked that we cannot start cheering at Khar's the youngest woman parliamentarian's elevation to the position of foreign minister because in all likelihood she will be an overseer, and not a visionary (Shah, 2012).

For BBC News, Khar's appointment as the foreign minister was a positive step towards building a soft image of Pakistan but supplemented it with fear"... to be fair to her, countless men in this role have in the past failed to challenge the military's perception of how to run the country's foreign affairs. Will she fare any better?" This was expressed due to a strong political power of the military (Khan, 2011) and the demanding position (Buncombe, 2011; Gosh, 2011; Khan, 2011)she was elevated to ('The Age', 2012). The above-cited instances from the media reports underline that Khar's anticipated impact while heading the foreign ministry of Pakistan is t a fanciful since she was criticized being youthful compared to skilled male

politicians who failed to run the affairs of the foreign minister's office effectively while holding the said post for quite a long time before her.

While alluding to the media depictions of women in Pakistan, DAWN, one the leading newspapers in Pakistan profoundly condemned the media (especially the media in Pakistan) and proclaimed that Khar's appointment on the apex political position was not heartily greeted because of her physical appearance and age. It was contended that in the media, the women politicians' rise to important political positions is usually not celebrated on account of their accomplishments yet their age and looks make quite a height conceivable. Furthermore, Khar was being praised as the most youthful Pakistani foreign minister yet, her handbag and shades (Munawar, 2011; Walsh, 2011) and alleged scandals (Gayathri, 2012; Nadeem, 2012; Nelson, 2011; Shah, 2012; Shinwari, 2012; Times of India, 2012)were consistently the focal point of the media depictions and "her activities as Pakistan's highest-ranked foreign diplomat" are less valued (Shah, 2012).

Khar's appointment as foreign minister welcomed a blended ray of reactions both from Pakistani political arena and across the world. For some, her appointment was the first female foreign minister of Pakistan a historic move and "presently the most youthful foreign minister in the world." Nonetheless, owing to Khar's feudal background, others blatantly labeled her as 'just another feudal' (Islam, 2011), making her a politician as a 'default' (Khan, 2011). Another reason that assisted Khar to such an elevated political position was of Pervez Musharraf, ex-military despot's new

regulations of having a bachelor's degree to qualify as a contender for elections.

Most importantly, her sexual orientation and media-bashfulness was viewed as an issue. For example, one of the leading Pakistani commentators feared, "Rabbani is very media-modest, so it is difficult to understand her opinion or what perspectives on specific subjects are, even those relating to her portfolios" (Gosh, 2011). This fear reinforced through proclaiming her deficient of diplomatic potentials, a prerequisite to be recognized as foreign minister. The media portrayed, "She will be no match for her counterparts abroad...no match for your Indian foreign minister either. So how will she be able to stand her ground on thorny issues, and do the best for Pakistan? (Gosh, 2011).

Khar being depicted as a glamorous (Nadir, 2011) woman in the world ('Women in the World', 2011) was declared as "Pakistan's weakness, not strength' and an intellectual poverty of Pakistan people's Party"(Rizvi, 2011), and "a novice" (Ved, 2011). Khar was also described as "having horrible voice, poor personality, nil experience, even not good for being a private secretary of any 'astute boss (Shah, 2012). In spite of the fact that Awaz TV, Pakistan, Pakistan television (Sochta Pakistan, 2011; Hina Rabbani Khar, 2011), and NDTV, ('Pak Foreign Minister', India concentrated on policy issues and the issues she may confront or may have confronted because of her difficult task as foreign minister; nonetheless, those depictions appear to be essentially insignificant contrasted with the remainder of her depictions that are exceptionally gendered. Thus, Khar supposed to maneuver the delicate political

terrain due to being a female politician within essentially patriarchal Muslim conventions and politics that is "still a man's world"(Imtiaz, 2011).

It merits seeing that Khar has a remarkable experience as a politician since she has served Pakistan as both the acting foreign minister and secretary on foreign affairs, yet with the exception of the few (Sochta Pakistan, 2011)that extensive experience could not suffice the media's expectations from a woman politician. While alluding to her socalled deficient diplomatic skills, the media portrayed her as undiplomatic while talking to the media personnel during the Territorial Gathering meeting of South East Asian Country (ASEAN) in July 2011. The Times of India reported, "...Khar's statement was undiplomatic...Ms Khar's comment sounded more familiar with the undiplomatic statement of Pakistan's ex-FM Gohar Ayub who had said that one Pakistani soldier is equivalent to ten Indian soldiers" (Khan, 2011). The media communicated the dread that she probably would not have the option to contend with "the seasoned and experienced Krishna"(Khan, 2011). because of her diplomatic incapability.

The media's arbitrary judgments about Khar's potentials are thus highly gender-oriented and correspond with Lakoff's (2004) findings of typical word choices for women such as 'articulate and ambitious' and 'shy' (Gosh, 2011) not used for men. Additionally, referenced to former political record and expressions such as 'a mother of two' (Khan, 2011) undermined Khar as an appropriate choice to be assigned the office of foreign minister for woman politicians are believed to

preserve their identity as a female and feminizing the key political positions too.

Rather than taking the popular opinion on Khar's appointment as the foreign minister of Pakistan, the media clung to the language that develops the popular conception (Falk, 2010) through the emotional misuse of language discourses. The media in this way, painted the picture of depicting her as a powerless gendered being and her appointment on such a remarkable political position was right to be treated as an unwelcomed arrangement in politics, the male-dominated arena. Khar's media depictions astoundingly reflect the media's conventions driven approach to politics wherein women are either not are rarely welcomed to hold the leading political positions. In case women get a chance of elevation to higher political position(s), they must be exceptionally competent to counter male counterparts with diplomatic capabilities. In addition, they have to beat the media bias through paying the cost of their gender and enduring the social pressure that the media advocates.

Savvy and Striking Appearance Matters!

Cultures across the globe have some imperceptible gender norms and individuals are expected to be aligned with those expected behaviors and conventions (Jones, 2016) for accomplishing their tasks and responsibilities (Kendall & Tannen, 1997). Khar's ascension to the leading position of a Pakistani diplomat was depicted as an unwelcomed step on the male-dominated political arena. For instance, on her maiden visit to the Republic of India, the media adorned the news with Khar's personal life, style, age, and physical appearance. The daily Telegraph stated, "A picture of the young mother of two wearing a

tight pair of blue jeans published in local newspapers raised eyebrows in a country where most women are expected to wear loose clothing" (Crilly, 2011).

Moreover, Khar was described as "a fresh, stylish figure, dashing, modern, a swish" (Buncombe, 2011). Instead of covering the political content of her visit, Khar was awarded "full marks" for her branded (Roberto Cavalli) sunglasses, branded bag (Hermes Birkin) and expensive classic pearl jewelry (Nadir, 2011; Ved, 2011). The media also labeled her with words such as "Pakistan's new weapon of mass distraction" (Nelson, 2011), and "First they sent bombs, now they send bombshells" (Taseer, 2011). Instead of celebrating the breaking of a prolonged deadlock on Kashmir issue with India (after her visit to India as the foreign minister), the media adhered to the gendered colour of her achievements. It was proclaimed, "... her youth and glamour had been a factor in creating a "fresh start atmosphere", which led to the most productive talks since the nations came close to war following the 2008 terrorist attacks on Mumbai"(Nelson, 2011). While quoting, Mumbai Mirror, an Indian newspaper, The Guardian stated, "Pakistan bomb lands in India" (Walsh, 2011).

Widely read newspapers across the globe depicted Khar as a "new smiling face" (Elliott, 2011) with "red lipstick" (India Today, 2011) and "age is no barrier. Hot is hot!" (India Today, 2011) which reflect injudicious portrayals of a female politician. Likewise, the international media had a shrewd response to gender stereotyping and undermining and trivializing women politicians' capabilities. For instance, The Guardian justified Khar's portrayals through saying that they were

trivializing one of the most celebrated women in the world for everyone was doing so (The Guardian, 2011). While going a bit further The Guardian stated, "... more glamorous than William Hague... more glamorous than any foreign secretary you can name...a pololoving heiress who looks like a million dollars" (The Guardian, 2011). Similarly, the choice of words focused on Khar's gender and physical appearance in reporting policy issues. For example, Times of India reported her vital visit to the US as, "Pakistan's savvy and striking foreign minister visits Washington, DC, "to restore her country's battered image and kiss and make up with the United States"Raighatta, 2012).

Stereotypical approach of the international media also manifests in the comments, "She could be Pakistan's new weapon of mass distraction" (Nelson, 2011) and aligned that with the apprehensions Pakistan has 'weapons of mass destruction'. For some she had a 'flirting and shrewd smile' (Rajesh, 2011) others called her "a definite whereas fashionista" ('Profiling Hina R. Khar', 2011), "a rare combination of beauty and brains" ('Profiling Hina R. Khar', 2011) famous for her "Birkin bag" (Munawar, 2011; 'Profiling Hina R. Khar', 2011). She also was labeled as "Glamorous women in politics" (Dogra, 2011; 'Glamorous Woman in Politics, 2011)scoring "full marks on the style meter" (India Today, 2011; 'Profiling Hina R. Khar', 2011)in a "monotone blue suit" (Glamourous Woman in Politics, 2011; Weekly Blitz, 2011). Khar's branded Birkin handbag, Cavalli sunglasses, physical appearance, and being a suitable choice to be elevated to such a higher political position were prioritized to the purpose of her visit India (Denyer, 2011)as a high-ranked

Pakistani foreign diplomat. Being a young female politician, she was even scandalized (Niarita, 2012) as having a love affair ('India Today, 2012) with Benazir Bhutto's son, Bilawal Bhutto Zardari that was proved to be fake news and the editor of was arrested (Dublin News, 2012; Khan, 2012). Similarly, Weekly Blitz asserted that being a minister, on ought to be more cautious in appearance and public outfit. Being in the news due her new political position, Khar the media expected Khar to be a superwoman (Women in the World, 2011). Further, it was considered essential for Khar to be fair to herself and to the high office through showing sobriety to her outfit and make-up(Weekly Blitz, 2012). It was also stated, "She can dance diplomatic circles round the best. But... the question ... is whether this dazzle could singe us, and our vital interests?" (Dogra, 2012). In the same vein, Times of India decorated its pages with the Khar's captioned pictures and reported that let's meet the most stylish women in politics, Khar who has been in the news for her fashionista ways... spotted at the Delhi international airport in a "monotone outfit of blue—the colour of the season"(India Times, 2011).

The above-cited media coverage of the first Pakistani foreign minister woman demonstrates that even though countries such as Pakistan are promoting the political arena not only to be masculine. Additionally, these portrayals affirm that in place of underlining women politicians' competencies, the media not only uphold stereotypical and conservative presentations of women politicians (Corner, 2003) but also promote gender stereotypes (Baxter, 2018; Hall, 2007). This exceptionally true about those women who

have been appointed on superior political posts and the media thus, foster undermining opinions of women's leadership potentials (Heflick & Goldenberg, 2009). It is also evident from Khar's media portrayals that instead of concentrating on significant political and the female politicians' issues accomplishments, the international media favor upholding gender stereotypes through focusing more on femalepoliticians' physical appearance ('Profiling Hina R. Khar', 2011) and less on their capabilities.

It is evident from the above-cited excerpts that while welcoming her to power, sexist portrayals found the central place in Khar's media portrayals and was downgraded to the symbol of style. Khar's ascension to a leading political position was blatantly contested through gendered portrayals. As gender stereotypes are produced and sustained through culture, expressions such aspopulist, glamorous, having horrible voice (Shah, 2012), and Diva (Rajesh, 2012) etc., were associated with Hina Rabbani Khar. Thus, the media market is full of women's representations through gender-stereotypical commentaries such as a celebrity, a rock star, a bitch, and or someone having incredible legs (Milligan, 2007), which become the most costeffective commodity. Such type of gendered media representations demonstrate that woman politicians are often ridiculed in the media for their so-called un skillfulness and naive political conduct reducing as being females first, and politicians second.

Scrutinized through the lens of framing (D'Angelo & Kuypers, 2010) and critical discourse analysis (Fairclough & Wodak, 1997), the above-cited excerpts from the data show that the media highlighted a bleak

picture of Khar's future as the foreign minister owing to her deficiency as a seasoned politician and being a woman. It is reasonable to say that women politicians such as Khar are usually evaluated on the basis of their youth, beauty, and physical appearance instead of their achievements and capabilities (Baxter, 2018; Ibroscheva, 2010). Khar's gendered portrayals eclipsed her accomplishments and experience as a politician because the media per iodized her feudal patronage to policy issues. This confirms that Khar' media depictions are aligned to contention that the real power of the media is in showing people what and how is something important in politics to think about (McIntosh, 2013; Terkildsen & Schnell, 1997).

Precedence: The Media Frames and Policy Issues

Feminine gender being the controlling aspect of politics (Wright & Holland, 2014), women in politics still have to direct their behaviors via the conventional, robust, political terrain (male-dominated) so as to acquire acceptance and to preserve their individuality of being equally socially. Taking the recurring patterns and categories of physical appearance, age, fashion icon, and marital status as a collective depiction of Khar's media portrayals, 80% of them were concentrated on her gender whereas the remainder of 20% concentrated on policy issues and political agenda (see Table 1).

Table 1

Gendered Portrayal Versus Policy Issues and Political Agenda				
Topics/Themes	No. of Occurrence	Frequency/Percentage		
Gendered Portrayal	132	80%		
Policy Issues &Political	33	20%		
Agenda				
Total	165	100%		

A reasonable standpoint is that in Pakistan, the political culture has seen a remarkable change when it comes to acknowledge female politicians and women in workplace as having competencies like men. Representation in the type of the media that is national and international is therefore, noteworthy for out of the total, only 20% policy issues and political agenda portrayals, 17% were in national media whereas the international media's adherence to such portrayals was merely 3%. In contrast, out of the total 80% of gendered media portrayals, the proportion of the international media was considerably

higher that is 75% and the national media's contribution was only 5% (see Table 2).

As sexual orientation is still intact in society, Hina Rabbani Khar has been in media reports and news more for her expensive clothing and physical appearance and very less for her accomplishments, political endeavors, and political vision. Additionally, the media still adhere cognizant choices through correspondents, editors, anchors, and producers for what, why, whom, and how to reflect for upholding gender bipolarities prevalent among human beings(Norris, 1997; Sensales & Areni, 2017).

Table 2

Frequency of Topics in National and International Media					
Media Type	Type of Portrayals	No. of	Percentage	Total	
		Occurrence			
National Media	Gendered portrayals	5	3%		
	Agenda & policy issues	28	17%	20%	
International	Gendered portrayals	124	75%		
Media	Agenda & policy issues	8	5%	80%	
Total corpus		60		100%	

Moreover, the media, while depicting women in power adhere to gender orientation and pay little heed to their relationships with the corporate world (Milligan, 2007). Likewise, Khar's media depictions bunched around her gendered self and declared her a fashion icon and paid little attention to her accomplishment potential politician. The possible interpretation could be that the deeply rooted cultural stereotypes still drive the media wherein the status and future of women politicians is at jeopardy compared to their male counterparts. Likewise, the findings of the study exhibited that male predominant political arena does not daunt the way of women politicians, rather the media portray women as incompetent to hold higher political portfolios. Females' physical appearance, age, family patronage, and sense of fashion have primary importance in the media whereas policy agenda and political issues secondary.

The findings of the present study also indicate that gender polarizations (Sensales & Areni, 2017) are not limited to geographical boundaries of countries, they are rather global. It merits mentioning here that that the political milieu in Pakistan admits the capabilities of women that are testified through a

considerable number of women in Pakistani politics. However, the overall media portrayals show a total alignment to the already established conventions of gender disparities and stereotyping that the media have been upholding for centuries. Thus, the political milieu in any geographical location or country has very minimal effect on representing women as incompetent and misfit (Budak, Goel & Rao, 2016) to hold higher political positions. Though, society has transformed to a substantial degree in endorsing the value of 'equal opportunities' nonetheless, gender issues still govern the media portrayals a larger extent (Sensales & Areni, 2017) because the media preserve double standard in the hope better behavior, higher moral values, more integrity, and higher loyalty from women in contrast to men.

The salience of the media frames is thus, a conscious selection of a particular (gendered) aspect of the female politicians' political career that best suits the causal interpretation of media's own point of view and instantaneously turns the audience's attention away from policy issues. The Analysis also reinforces the fact that there is a strong interrelationship of the media frames and the audience's schemata. There is a strong

interplay between style, appearance and effectiveness in women politicians' media portrayals where masculine characteristics are considered vital for ascension to a leading political position and women are considered devoid of them. Women politicians thus have to deal with the stereotypical conventions the way the media wishes and deems fit to be accepted as competent enough to their contenders. It is therefore, argued that the media frames relying on gender stereotypes make women in power vulnerable and unacceptable for leading political positions through swaying the audience's attention from the core political and policy issues.

Putting it together, media portravals of Hina Rabbani Khar indicate that the media frames still remain to be unyielding, coercive and regulator that offer very little room for women in power to exhibit their potential the way they desire. Though the media discourse is relatively moving towards change in some instances of gendered subject portrayals (Baxter, 2018; Bengoechea, 2011), painting equitable position of women in power with their male counterparts is yet far because gender stereotyping is usually operational. Conforming to previous studies (e.g., Budak, et al., 2016; Sensales & Areni, 2017; Terkildsen & Schnell, 1997; Vos, 2013; Wright & Holland, 2014) observations, this study affirms the media hold the real power to have a strong influence on the public disposition through making trivial matters worth seeing and worth thinking about. It is a matter of fact that gender stereotypes, especially with regards to feminine gender still have deep root in the media and the mediated politics.

Summation: The Way Forward

Content analysis of Hina Rabbani Khar's the first woman federal foreign minister of Pakistan media portrayals present innumerous illustrations that can be interpreted as potential instances of the news stories that adhered to stereotyping and trivializing (Budak, et al., 2016; Heflick & Goldenberg, 2009) her as one of leading female politician. Having the socially significant purpose of highlighting women politicians' biased representation in the media portrayals, finding of this study reveal that the media preferred the sexist coverage via manipulating the social and cultural conventions of gender stereotypes and stereotyping. Recurring themes in the findings of this study which are, i) ascension to power: gender and suitability, ii) savvy and striking appearance matters!, and iii) precedence: media frames and policy issues not only affirm the media's bias towards women in power but preference to gender on policy and political agenda too. The media are regarded as the custodians of the public interest by making leaders and politicians answerable to them through undaunted and robust questioning so as to establish 'the truth' (Graber, 2004). Nonetheless, this study shows that the media has the potential to discern that people depend on them as audience to have the knowhow of the world around them that makes the media to present news events in a manner they wish to be seen and understood by the audience both locally and globally.

The salience of the media frames is thus, a conscious selection of a particular (gendered) aspect of the female politicians' political career that best suits the causal interpretation of media's own point of view and instantaneously turns the audience's attention away from policy issues. While playing the

defining role in exerting its own point of view on the audience, the media frames not only define but also restrict the boundaries of discourse over political issues and politicians' media portrayals where female politicians' portrayals are primarily gendered. It also merits mentioning that media frames are selfreinforcing with regards to gender stereotyping because the media triggers debate on particular gender issues through a discourse that they want to be acceptable to the audience as newsworthy. The realm of politics being treated as the archetype of masculinity, the media portrayed Khar in an unwarranted position. What appears clear from Khar's media portrayals is that her leapfrogged steps in foreign affairs could draw very less support from the norm driven media preferences. From the very day of her ascension to the position of foreign minister, Khar's media portrayals grounded in her gender and upheld the deeprooted gender stereotypes for selling their news in consonance with the way that not only suits their approach to influence the audience but also preserve gender polarities. The media's approach to rising women politicians' representation needs alter for acknowledging their position equal to men in politics and thus, work for confirming equitable media portrayals.

Certain consistent frames that the media exploit trigger problems for issues such as gender stereotyping associated with women in particular are traditionally meant and reserved for men and stand unintelligible to the audience. Pakistani political arena mirrors due representation of women on higher positions that could be verified from Benazir Bhutto's (deceased) ascension to the Pakistani premiership twice and Hina Rabbani Khar's

rise to of the office of foreign ministry. However, the data affirms that the media (international media in particular) deliberately adhered to the deep-rooted gendered conventions in an attempt to draw the audience's attention to the content they want to be read and listened to. It is also avowed that that gendered stereotypes and media framing that women in power face are still alive and do thrive in media coverage. This study thus, affirms that the international media preferred Khar's appearance, style, feudal patronage, personal life to policy issues and political agenda.

To conclude, findings of this study align with the previous research on women in power, women politicians' unequal coverage, gender stereotyping and framing (e.g., Baxter, 2018; Budak et al., 2016; Harp, 2019; Jones, 2016; Leavy, 2019; Sensales & Areni, 2017; Wright & Holland, 2014) in the media. Nonetheless the limits of exploration of women politicians' media portrayals in this study are confined to Pakistan only. Furthermore, the notion of framing complemented with critical discourse analysis is merits through inquiries in the field of media and communication. A preliminary contribution to research on the women politicians' media portrayals though, this study exemplifies how the mediated gendered frames could be explored for broadening the scope of research paradigms that contribute to sociopolitical perspective of the media in a larger sense. Further studies would therefore, illuminate whether similar patterns of the women politicians' media portrayals exist in neighboring countries of Pakistan. Another noteworthy future research arena is to investigate the differences (if any) in women and men reporters' and editors' language

choices about female and male politicians' media portrayals. Likewise, a comparison of women and men politicians' media coverage and portrayals might be a remarkable addition to research concentrating on the media's framing, gender disparities, and the media's lexical choices with regards to news reporting.

References

- Adams, R., B. (2016). Women on boards: The superheroes of tomorrow? *The Leadership Quarterly*, 27(3), 371–386.
- AFP (2011, July 19). Hina Rabbani Khar sworn in as foreign minister. *DAWN*. http://dawn.com/2011/07/19/hina-rabbani-khar-sworn-in-as-foreign-minister/
- An exclusive interview with Hina Rabbani Khar. (2011, July 21). Sochta Pakistan, Part 1. http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=MGK1-5d5jv8&feature=related
- An exclusive interview with Hina Rabbani Khar. (2011, July 21). *Sochta Pakistan*, *Part* 2. http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6X2 3aEnpXtk&feature=relmfu
- Aziz, F. and Conway, R. (2011, July 20). Pakistan's new FM faces challenges abroad, at home. *Reuters*. http://in.reuters.com/article/2011/07/20/idINIndia-58352320110720
- Bangla editor held for Khar story. (2012, November 14). *Press Display*. http://www.pressdisplay.com/pressdisplay/viewer.aspx
- Bangladesh editor who alleged Hina and Bilawal love affair arrested. (2012, November 14). *Dublin News*. https://www.dublinnews.com/index.php/sid/210726883/scat/b8de8e630faf3631/ht/Bangladesh-editor-who-alleged-Hina-and-Bilawal-love-affair-arrested
- Baxter, J. (2018). Women leaders and gender stereotyping in the UK press: A

- poststructuralist approach. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Bengoechea, M. (2011). How effective is 'femininity'? Media portrayals of the effectiveness of the first Spanish Woman Defence Minister. *Gender and Language*, 5(2), 405-429.
- Bilawal-Hina Rabbani Khar's high-profile romance miffs Zardari. (2012, September 25, 2012). *Daily Bhaskar*. http://daily.bhaskar.com/article/WOR-TOP-bilawal-hina-rabbani-khars-high-profile-romance-miffs-zardari-3832291.html
- Brescoll, V., L. (2016). Leading with their hearts? How gender stereotypes of emotion lead to biased evaluations of female leaders. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 27(3), 415–428.
- Budak, C., Goel, S., & Rao, J. M. (2016). Fair and balanced? quantifying media bias through crowdsourced content analysis. *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 80(S1), 250–271.
- Buncombe, A. (2011, July 19). Pakistan selects female envoy for India talks. *The Independent* (London), First Edition. http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/pakistan-selects-female-envoy-for-india-talks-2315911.html
- Buncombe, A. (2011, July 28). India falls in love with Pakistan's first female foreign minister. *The Independent* (London), First Edition. Retrieved: LexisNexis on October 20, 2012. http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me mphis.edu
- Campus, D. (2013). Women political leaders and the media. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Chong, D., & Druckman, J. N. (2007). Framing theory. *Annual Review of Political Science*, 10(1), 03–26.
- Corner, J. (2003). Mediated persona and political culture. In J. Corner, & D.

- Pels, (Eds.). Media and the restyling of politics: Consumerism, celebrity and cynicism (pp. 67–84). London: SAGE.
- Crilly, R. (2011, July 20). Pakistan appoints 34-year-old woman as its new foreign minister. *The Telegraph*. http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/pakistan/8650160/Pakistan-appoints-34-year-old-woman-as-its-new-foreign-minister.html
- Crilly, R. (2011, July 21). The 'soft image' foreign minister. *The Daily Telegraph* (London), National Edition. Retrieved: LexisNexis on October 20, 2012. http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me mphis.edu
- D'Angelo, P., & Kuypers, J. A. (2010). *Doing* news framing analysis: Empirical and theoretical perspectives. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Denyer, S. (2011, October 20). India, Pakistan vow 'new era' of ties. *The Washington Post*, Suburban Edition. Retrieved from LexisNexis:
 - http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me mphis.edu
- Dogra, R. (2012, September 12). The Transformation of Hina Rabbani Khar. *DNAINDIA*. http://www.dnaindia.com/analysis/colu

mn_the-transformation-of-hina-rabbani-khar_1739780

- Dolan, K. (2014). When does gender matter?: Women candidates and gender stereotypes in American elections. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Dunaway, J., Lawrence, R. G., Rose, M., & Weber, C. R. (2013). Traits versus issues: How female candidates shape coverage of senate and gubernatorial races. *Political Research Quarterly*, 66(3), 715–726. doi: 10.1177/1065912913491464.
- Editor who 'love-linked' Hina Rabbani Khar, Bilawal Bhutto. (2012, November 09). The India Times.

- http://www.indianexpress.com/news/editor-who-lovelinked-hina-rabbani-kharbilawal-bhutto-arrested/1029394
- Elliott, J. (2011, July 28). A new young face brings hope to Pakistan's tortured India relationship. *The Independent*. http://blogs.independent.co.uk/2011/07/28/a-new-young-face-brings-hope-to-pakistan's-tortured-india-relationship/
- Fairclough, N. & Wodak, R. (1997). Critical discourse analysis. In T., A. van Dijk (Ed.). *Introduction to Discourse Analysis*, (Vol. 2.) (pp. 258–84). London: SAGE.
- Falk, E. (2010). Women for president: Media bias in nine campaigns. University of Illinois Press.
- Gayathri, A. (2012, September 26). Hina
 Rabbani Khar Rumored to Be in Secret
 Love with Bilawal Bhutto.
 International Business Times.
 http://www.ibtimes.com/hina-rabbanikhar-rumored-be-secret-love-bilawalbhutto-795821
- Glamorous women in politics. (n.d.). *India Today*.

 http://indiatoday.intoday.in/gallery/glam-women-in-politics/1/5195.html
- Goffman, E. (1974). *Frame analysis*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Gosh, L. (2011, July 26). Hina Rabbani Khar,
 Pakistan's foreign minister: Just a
 Greenhorn or Rising star?. *India Times*.
 http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.indiatimes.com/2011-07-
 - 26/news/29816352 1 hina-rabbanikhar-asif-ali-zardari-pakistanambassador/2
- Graber, D. A. (2004). Framing politics for mass consumption: Can American news media meet the challenge?. In M. Herman, (Ed.). *Advances in Political Psychology (Vol. 1)*, (pp. 19–39). Netherlands: Elsevier.
- Hall, T. (2007). 'Handbags at dawn for Blears and Harman', *The Daily Telegraph*,

- June 2, 2007. Retrieved from LexisNexis, October 20, 2012, http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me mphis.edu
- Haraldsson, A., & Wängnerud, L. (2019). The effect of media sexism on women's political ambition: evidence from a worldwide study. *Feminist Media Studies*, 19(4), 525–541.
- Harp, D. (2019). Gender in the 2016 US Presidential Election: Trump, Clinton, and Media Discourse. New York: Routledge.
- Hayes, D., & Lawless, J. L. (2016). Women on the run: Gender, media, and political campaigns in a polarized era. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Heflick, N. A., & Goldenberg, J. L. (2009). Objectifying Sarah Palin: Evidence that objectification causes women to be perceived as less competent and less fully human. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 45(3), 598–601.
- Hina Rabbani Khar, Bilawal Bhutto in love, claims Bangladeshi tabloid. (n.d.). http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Y-zR4zFDMml&feature=related
- Hina Rabbani Khar: Pakistan's Superwoman. (2011, September 13). Women in the World.

 http://womenintheworld.org/stories/entry/hina-rabbani-khar
- Hina Rabbani Khar tops the list of glamorous women politicians. (2012, September 26). *India Today*, (Online). http://indiatoday.intoday.in/story/hina-rabbani-khar-glamorous-women-politicians/1/222287.html
- Hina Rabbani Khar to face fatwa over affair with Bilawal Bhutto?. (2012, September 27). *India Today*. http://indiatoday.intoday.in/story/hina-rabbani-bilawal-bhutto-zardari/1/222484.html
- Hina Rabbani Khar, Bilawal, Zardari: Pakistan's Mughal-e-Azam sets

- Twitter abuzz. (2012, September 27). *Ibnlive*. http://ibnlive.in.com/news/hina-rabbani-kharbilawal-affair-funtweets/295587-56.html
- Hoops, J. F. (2020). Media framing of integration in Belgian newspapers. *Journal of Intercultural Communication Research*, 49(2), 172–189.
- Hoyt, C. L., & Murphy, S. E. (2016). Managing to clear the air: Stereotype threat, women and leadership. *Leadership Quarterly*, 27(3), 387–399.
- Ibroscheva, E. (2008). 'The politics of mediated gender: Women politicians in the Bulgarian press. *Politics and Culture*, 8(4). Retrieved from: http://www.politicsandculture.org/2010/09/19/the-politics-of-mediated-genderwomen-politicians-in-the-bulgarian-press/
- Imtiaz, H. (2011, July 19). In Pakistani politics, it's still a man's world. FP. http://afpak.foreignpolicy.com/posts/20 http://afpak.foreignpolicy.com/post
- ISI has no hand in Bilawal-Hina defamation campaign: ISPR. (2012, September 30). The News. http://www.thenews.com.pk/Todays-News-13-17808-ISI-has-no-hand-in-Bilawal-Hina-defamation-campaign-ISPR
- Islam, F. (2011, July 28). Dissecting the double standard. *DAWN*. http://dawn.com/2011/07/28/dissecting-the-double-standard/
- ISPR denies ISI's role in Bilawal-Khar fiasco. (2012, September 29). *Pakistan Pulse News*. http://www.pakistanpulsenews.com/hot

-issues/ispr-denies-isi-s-role-inbilawal-khar-fiasco

Jones, J. J. (2016). Talk "like a man": The linguistic styles of Hillary Clinton,

- 1992–2013. Perspectives on Politics, 14(3), 625–642. doi:10.1017/S1537592716001092.
- Joshi, D. K., Hailu, M. F., & Reising, L. J. (2020). Violators, virtuous, or victims? How global newspapers represent the female member of parliament. *Feminist Media Studies*, 20(5), 692–712.
- Kendall, S., & Tannen, D. (1997). Gender and language in the workplace. In R. Wodak, (Ed.). *Gender and Discourse*. (pp. 81–105). London: SAGE.
- Khan, O., F. (2012, November 14). Editor of tabloid that alleged Hina-Bilawal affair arrested. *Times of India*. http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/pakistan/Editor-of-tabloid-that-alleged-Hina-Bilawal-affair-arrested/articleshow/17212141.cms
- Khan, O., M. (2011, June 25). Hina Rabbani Khar a misfit, say most Pakistanis. *The Times of India*. http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2011-07-25/pakistan/29812173_1_ghulam-noor-rabbani-khar-pakistani-soldier-powerful-security-establishment
- Lakoff, R. T. (2004). *Language and woman's place: Text and commentaries*. Oxford University Press.
- Leavy, S. (2019). Uncovering gender bias in newspaper coverage of Irish politicians using machine learning. *Digital Scholarship in the Humanities*, *34*(1), 48–63.
- Malik, M. R. & Kiani, A. (2012). An exploratory study of projection of positive image of women through media, *Academic Research International*, 2(2), 651–660.
- McIntosh, H. (2013). Women and politics in the media [Review]. *Global Media Journal, Canadian Edition*, 6(2), 99–104.
- Meet Pak's youngest and stylist foreign minister, Hina Rabbani Khar. (n.d.).

- http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=yxc hKWJ9ViU
- Miller, M. K. and Peake, J. S. (2013), 'Press effects, public opinion, and gender coverage of Sarah Palin's vice-presidential campaign'. *The International Journal of Press/Politics18*(4), 482–507.
- Milligan, K. (2007). The portrayal of powerful women in the media, *Honors Projects in Communication*. Paper 1. Retrieved from:
 - http://digitalcommons.bryant.edu/hono rs_communication/1
- Ms. Hina Rabbani Khar. (n.d.). *Awaz Today*. http://www.awaztoday.com/profile_Ms -Hina-Rabbani-Khar_73.aspx
- Munawar, B., H. (2011, August 07). The handbag is the foreign minister. *Times of India*. http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.c om/2011-08-07/all-that-matters/29860914 1 hina-rabbani-khar-foreign-minister-foreign-policy
- Nadeem, A. (2012, September 28). Hina Rabbani Khar Scandal is Fabricated. Society Magazine. http://en.paperblog.com/hina-rabbani-khar-scandal-is-fabricated-316554/
- Nadir, H. (2011, August 03). Islamabad Diary:
 Lacklustre dialogue at a glamorous affair. *The Express Tribune*.
 http://blogs.tribune.com.pk/story/7282/islamabad-diary-lacklustre-dialogue-at-a-glamorous-affair/
- Nairita (2012, September 29). Hina Rabbani Khar forced to break up with Bilawal Bhutto?. *Oneindia News*. http://news.oneindia.in/2012/09/28/hina-rabbani-khar-deny-love-affair-with-bilawal-bhutto-1076599.html
- Nelson, D. (2011, July 28). Pakistan foreign minister denies Bilawal Bhutto affair rumours. *The Daily Telegraph* (London), Edition 1, National Edition. Retrieved: LexisNexis on October 20.

- 2012. http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me mphis.edu
- Nelson, D. (2012, October 28). Pakistan's new face launches a charm offensive in India. *The Telegraph*. Retrieved from LexisNexis:

 http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me
 mphis.edu
- Norris, P. (1997). Women leaders worldwide: A splash of color in the photo op. In P. Norris, (Ed.). *Women, Media, and Politics* (pp. 149–165). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Norris, P. (2004). *Electoral engineering: Voting rules and political behavior.* Cambridge University Press.
- O'Neill, D., Savigny, H., & Cann, V. (2016). Women politicians in the UK press: not seen and not heard?. *Feminist Media Studies*, 16(2), 293–307.
- Pak Foreign Minister Hina Rabbani Khar. (n.d.).
 http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Aw
 RHgMsUE7w
- Pakistani agency not behind report linking minister, president's son military. (2012, September 29). *DAWN*. Retrieved from LexisNexis October 20, 2012, http://www.lexisnexis.com.orgreyv.me.
 - http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me mphis.edu
- Pakistan Army denies ISI's role in Hina-Bilawal defamation. (2012, September 29). *The Times of India*. http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.c om/2012-09-
 - 29/pakistan/34162892_1_hina-rabbanikhar-isi-bilawal-bhutto-zardari
- Pakistani media lambasts Hina Rabbani Khar. (2012, October 04). Special Correspondent. Weekly Blitz. http://www.weeklyblitz.net/2624/pakist ani-media-lambasts-hina-rabbani-khar
- Pass Notes, No 3,052, (2011, September). Hina Rabbani Khar. *The Guardian*

- (London), Final Edition. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/sep/28/hina-rabbani-khar-pass-notes
- Profiling Hina Rabbani Khar (n.d.) *Hindustan Times*.
 - <u>http://www.hindustantimes.com/photos</u> -news/Photos
 - Entertainment/hinarabbanikharprofile/ Article4-726189.aspx
- Profiling Hina Rabbani Khar (n.d.). *Hindustan Times*.
 - <u>http://www.hindustantimes.com/photos</u>-news/Photos-
 - Entertainment/hinarabbanikharprofile/ Article4-726188.aspx
- Profiling Hina Rabbani Khar. (n.d.).

 Hindustan Times.

 http://www.hindustantimes.com/photos
 -news/Photos
 Entertainment/hinarabbanikharprofile/
 - Entertainment/hinarabbanikharprofile/ Article4-726182.aspx
- Profiling Hina Rabbani Khar. (n.d.).

 Hindustan Times.

 http://www.hindustantimes.com/photos
 -news/PhotosEntertainment/hinarabbanikharprofile/
 Article4-726181.aspx
- Rajghatta, C. (2012, September 20). Hina Rabbani Khar goes to Washington to salvage Pak-US ties. *Times of India*. http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.c om/2012-09-20/us/33976461_1 hina-rabbani-khar-salala-coalition-support-fund
- Rajesh, G. (2011, July 27). Many moods of Ms. Hina Rabbani Khar, the savvy Foreign Minister. Word Press. http://q8life.wordpress.com/2011/07/27/27/27/2011/07/27/27/2011/07/2011/07/27/2011/07/201/07/2011/07/2011/07/2011/07/2011/07/2011/07/2011/0
- Razvi, M. (2011, July 31). Hina Rabbani Khar: Pakistan's weakness, not strength. *The Economic Times*. http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2011-07-

- 31/news/29833514 1 hina-rabbanikhar-pakistan-zardari
- Rojo, L. M., & Esteban, C. G. (2007). Discourse at work: When women take on the role of manager. In G. Weiss, & R. Wodak, (Eds.). *Critical Discourse Analysis* (pp. 241–271). New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ross, K. (2004). Women framed: The gendered turn in mediated politics. In K. Ross, & C., M. Byerly, (Eds.). Women and Media: International Perspectives (pp. 60–80). Malden, Massachusetts: Blackwell Publishing.
- Ryan, M. K., & Haslam, S. A. (2005). The glass cliff: Evidence that women are over-represented in precarious leadership positions. *British Journal of Management*, 16(2), 81–90.
- Sensales, G., & Areni, A. (2017). Gender biases and linguistic sexism in political communication: A comparison of press news about men and women Italian ministers. *Journal of Social and Political Psychology*, 5(2), 512–536.
- Shah, B. (2012, September 17). Misrepresenting women. *DAWN*. http://dawn.com/2012/09/17/misrepresenting-women/
- Shah, S. (2012, October 05). Is Hina Rabbani Khar Qualified for Foreign Minister Position?.*All Vocies*, Islamabad, Pakistan.
 - http://www.allvoices.com/contributednews/13125899-is-hina-rabbani-kharqualified-for-foreign-minister-position
- Shinwari, S. (2012, September 25). Pakistan FM Hina Rabbani's love affairs exposed: Rumors. *The Khama Press*. http://www.khaama.com/pakistan-fm-hina-rabbanis-love-affairs-exposed-rumors-261/
- Sisco, T., & Lucas, J. (2015). "Flawed Vessels" Media framing of feminism in the 2008 presidential election. *Feminist*

- *Media Studies*, *15*(3), 492–507. doi:10.1080/14680777.2014.947521.
- Stylish women in politics. (n.d.). *The Times of India*.

 http://photogallery.indiatimes.com/celebs/celeb-themes/stylish-women-in-politics/Sonia-Gandhi/articleshow/13164218.cms
- The Age (2011, July 22). *The Age*, First Edition, Retrieved: LexisNexis on October 20, 2012. http://www.lexisnexis.com.ezproxy.me mphis.edu
- Toor, S. I., & Saleem, N. (2020). Print media and politics: A comparative study of three leading Pakistani political parties in general elections 2013. *Journal of the Research Society of Pakistan*, 57(1), 329–338.
- Tannen, D. (2012). The argument culture:

 Moving from debate to dialogue.

 Ballantine Books.
- Taseer, S. (2011, August 02). Hina Rabbani Khar offers hope to Pakistan. *The Guardian*.
 - http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisf ree/2011/aug/02/hina-rabbani-kharhope-pakistan
- Terkildsen, N., & Schnell, F. (1997). How media frames move public opinion: An analysis of the women's movement. *Political research quarterly*, 50(4), 879–900.
- Trimble, L. (2014). Melodrama and gendered mediation: Television coverage of women's leadership 'coups' in New Zealand and Australia. *Feminist Media Studies*, *14*(4), 663–678.
- Van Dijk, T. A. (2003). Critical discourse analysis. In D., Schiffrin, D., Tannen, & H. E. Hamilton, (Eds.). *The Handbook of Discourse Analysis* (pp. 352–371). Blackwell.
- Van der Pas, D. J., & Aaldering, L. (2020). Gender differences in political media

- coverage: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Communication*, 70(1), 114–143.
- Ved, M. (2011, August 01). Gorgeous Khar charms India and offers peace. *New Straits Times*. http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P1-195239427.html
- Vos, D. (2013). The vertical glass ceiling: Explaining female politicians' underrepresentation in television news. *Communications*, 38(4), 389–410.
- Walsh, D. (2011, July 29). Pakistan foreign minister bags attention on India trip. *The Guardian*. http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/jul/29/india-pakistan-kashmir-policy
- Wodak, R. (1997). Introduction: Some

- important issues in the research of gender and discourse. In R. Wodak (Ed.). *Gender and Discourse* (pp. 1–20). London: SAGE.
- Women in the World: Hina Rabbani Khar. (2011, September 26). *Newsweek* 158(13), 29.
- Wright, K. A., & Holland, J. (2014). Leadership and the media: Gendered framings of Julia Gillard's 'sexism and misogyny' speech. *Australian Journal of Political Science*, 49(3), 455–468.
- Zia, A. (2007). Media and gender: Pakistani perspective. In *16th AMIC Annual Conference June*, 2007 (pp. 25–28). Singapore.